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“Let’s Get Healthy California” Task Force Appointed 
First Meeting June 11, 2012, in Los Angeles 

 
Sacramento – California Health and Human Services Agency Secretary, Diana S. 
Dooley announced today the members appointed to the Let’s Get Healthy California 
Task Force and the Expert Advisors charged with developing a 10-year plan to make 
Californians healthier. The appointments are made pursuant to Governor Edmund G. 
Brown, Jr.’s Executive Order.  
 
The Task Force will be Co-Chaired by Secretary Dooley and Don Berwick, MD MPP 
who is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress, is the former president and 
CEO of the Institute for Healthcare Improvement and served by appointment of 
President Obama as the Administrator of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid 
Services until December, 2011. 
 
“With the leadership of Dr. Don Berwick and California’s world-class talent in health, 
technology, education and research, it wasn’t hard to assemble this energetic group of 
leaders for our work ahead,” said Secretary Dooley. “With the knowledge, diversity and 
experience of these appointees and the support of so many others committed to our 
success, I look forward to receiving an innovative plan to reduce the burdens of chronic 
and preventable diseases and improve the health of all Californians.”  
 
The Task Force and the Expert Advisors will work together to gather, evaluate and 
prioritize the best ideas and practices and organize them into a 10-year plan to improve 
quality, control costs, promote personal responsibility for individual health, and advance 
health equity. The report will establish baselines for key health indicators, identify 
obstacles, inventory best practices, provide fiscally prudent recommendations and 
create a sensible framework for measuring improvements in key areas including: 
 

• Reducing diabetes, asthma, childhood obesity, hypertension, and sepsis-related 
mortality. 

• Reducing hospital readmissions with 30 days of discharge.  
• Increasing the number of children receiving recommended vaccines by age three. 

The first meeting of the Task Force will be held in Los Angeles on June 11, 2012. The 
plan will be presented by December 15, 2012.  The members of the Task Force and the 
Expert Advisors are below. 
 
 

 

 



Let’s Get Healthy California Task Force 

Co-Chairs 

Don Berwick, MD, MPP, Senior Fellow, Center for American Progress.  Dr. Berwick is 
the former President and CEO of the Institute for Healthcare Improvement and served 
by appointment of President Obama as the Administrator of the Centers for Medicare 
and Medicaid Services until December, 2011. 
 
Diana Dooley, Secretary, California Health and Human Services Agency.  Prior to her 
appointment by Governor Jerry Brown, Ms. Dooley was President and CEO of the 
California Children’s Hospital Association. 
 
Members 
 
Dr. America Bracho, MPH, CDE, Executive Director, Latino Health Access, Santa 
Ana.  Dr. Bracho is recognized as a local, regional and national expert in the area of 
Latino health issues, health education, minority women, cultural competency, 
community organizing, diabetes education and HIV. 

Lloyd Dean, President and CEO, Dignity Health (formerly Catholic Healthcare 
West).  Mr. Dean is responsible for overall management, strategy and direction of 
Dignity Health’s hospitals, ancillary services, home health care and medical group 
foundations.  He is a frequent national speaker and has received numerous awards for 
his healthcare leadership.  
 
Susan Desmond-Hellmann, MD, MPH, Chancellor, University of California, San 
Francisco.  Dr. Desmond-Hellman is an accomplished scientist, researcher and 
educator who previously served as president of product development at Genentech. In 
2009, Forbes magazine named her as one of the world’s seven most “powerful 
innovators,” calling her “a hero to legions of cancer patients.”   
 
George Halvorson, Chairman and CEO, Kaiser Permanente. As the leader of the 
nation’s largest nonprofit health plan and hospital system, Mr. Halvorson has won many 
awards for his commitment to health technology and quality improvement and has 
written extensively on the U.S. health care system.  
 
James T. Hay, MD, President, California Medical Association. Dr. Hay is a family 
physician at the North Coast Family Medical Group in San Diego and has been actively 
engaged as a champion and advocate for improved medical practice. 
 
Ed Hernandez, O.D., State Senator, Chair, Senate Committee on Health.  As a 
practicing optometrist in private practice, Senator Hernandez is pragmatic and 
innovative in his approach to addressing health and health care policy. 
 
Mitch Katz, MD, Director, Los Angeles County Department of Health Services.  Prior to 
his tenure with Los Angeles County, Dr. Katz was the head of the San Francisco public 



health department and is a widely recognized and respected provider of health services 
through public and community action. 
 
Pam Kehaly, President and General Manager, Anthem Blue Cross of California. Ms. 
Kehaly is responsible for the management of local group insurance business in 
California.  Through Anthem Blue Cross and its foundation, she is engaged in the fight 
against the childhood obesity epidemic, including a pilot program that will bring fresh 
fruit and vegetables to schools in underserved communities.  
 
Kenneth W. Kizer, MD, MPH, Director, Institute for Population Health Improvement, 
University of California Davis Health System and Distinguished Professor, UC Davis 
School of Medicine and Betty Irene Moore School of Nursing.  Prior to Dr. Kizer’s launch 
of the new Institute he was founding President and CEO of the National Quality 
Forum.  Previously, as Undersecretary of Health, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 
he was chiefly responsible for the transformation of the VA healthcare delivery system. 
 
Richard Levy, PhD, Chairman of the Board, Varian Medical Systems, Inc., the world’s 
leading manufacturer of medical devices and software for treating cancer and other 
medical conditions.  Dr. Levy has been a leader in his company and with the Silicon 
Valley Leadership Group in the active and effective engagement of employees in their 
own health.  
 
Bob Margolis, MD, Managing Partner and CEO, HealthCare Partners.  Dr. Margolis 
has been an innovator in the managed care industry for more than 20 years and is a 
well-regarded health expert because of his leadership in quality improvement, 
integrated delivery systems and physician practice management.  
 
Joy Melnikow, MD, MPH, Director, Center for Healthcare Policy and Research and 
professor of medicine, Department of Family and Community Medicine, University of 
California, Davis.  Dr. Melnikow is a family physician and researcher who contributes on 
many state and national policy groups including the U.S. Preventive Services Task 
Force to address policies to improve health outcomes, taking into consideration patient 
preferences and decision making, cost-effectiveness, underserved populations, and 
health disparities. 
 
Arnold Milstein, MD, Professor, Stanford University’s Clinical Excellence Research 
Center.  Dr. Milstein leads this collaboration of the Schools of Medicine, Engineering, 
and Business to design and test new health care delivery models to lower per capita 
health care spending and improve clinical outcomes.  He also serves as the Medical 
Director of the Pacific Business Group on Health, the largest business coalition on 
health care improvement in the U.S.  
 
Bill Monning, Assembly Member, Chair of the Assembly Committee on Health.  Prior to 
his state service, Assemblyman Monning was a professor at the Monterey College of 
Law and a professor of International Negotiation and Conflict Resolution at the 



Monterey Institute of International Studies.  He is a leading champion of preventive 
medicine. 
 
Ed Moreno, MD, MPH, Director and Health Officer, Fresno County Department of 
Public Health and President, Health Officers Association of California.  In addition to his 
County service, Dr. Moreno teaches resident physicians at the Fresno campus of the 
University of California, San Francisco and is actively engaged to reduce health 
disparities in the San Joaquin Valley. 
 
Steven Packer, MD, President and CEO, Community Hospital of the Monterey 
Peninsula, and Board Chair, California Hospital Association. Dr. Packer has been 
actively engaged in public policy and advocacy in furtherance of quality improvement 
and care delivery reforms. 
 
Dave Regan, President, Service Employees International Union – United Healthcare 
Workers - West.  Mr. Regan is a political and healthcare reform activist with 20 years of 
leadership in the labor movement who is deeply committed to improving healthcare 
quality, lowering costs and forging new relationships to foster health. 
 
Joe Silva, Superintendent, Tuolumne County Office of Education and past president, 
California County Superintendents Education Services Association.  Mr. Silva is a 
tireless advocate of children, believes in the importance of physical fitness, created a 
highly successful anti-obesity campaign and recently received a lifetime achievement 
award from the Association of California School Administrators. 
 
Anne Stausboll, JD, CEO, California Public Employees Retirement System 
(CalPERS).  Prior to leading CalPERS, Ms. Stausboll was Chief Deputy State 
Treasurer.  As one of the single largest purchasers of healthcare, CalPERS has a 
significant stake in the triple aim of improving healthcare, lowering cost and promoting 
health. 
 
Kelly Traver, MD, Founder and CEO, Healthiest You Corporation and the author of The 
Program, based on her research on the human brain and its resistance to 
change.  Before founding her current company, which works with employers to 
empower and engage employees in their own health, Dr. Traver was Global Medical 
Director for Google. 
 
Kerry Tucker, Principal, Nuffer, Smith, Tucker, Inc., Member, California State Board of 
Food and Agriculture.  As a public relations professional, Mr Tucker has worked 
extensively with national and California agri-food clients and with the California Institute 
of Food and Agricultural Research, where he founded Food Foresight, the first issue 
anticipation system exclusively for the field of food and agriculture.  
 
Antronette “Toni” Yancey, MD, MPH, Professor and Co-Director, UCLA Department 
of Health Services Center to Eliminate Health Disparities within the School of Public 
Health.  Dr. Yancey is a renowned expert on chronic disease prevention. She serves on 



the Institute of Medicine Standing Committee on Childhood Obesity Prevention, Health 
Literacy Roundtable, and National Physical Activity Plan Steering Committee. 
 
 

Expert Advisors to the Let’s Get Healthy California Task Force 
 
Honorary Chair 
 
Robert K. Ross, MD, President and CEO, The California Endowment.  As a 
pediatrician, a member of the California Health Benefit Exchange and a passionate 
advocate for improving health, Dr. Ross has led many efforts directly related to the 
Governor’s Let’s Get Healthy Order, including Building Healthy Communities and Health 
Happens Here. 
 
Members 
 
Ann Boynton, Deputy Executive Officer for Benefit Programs, Policy and Planning, 
California Public Employees Retirement System (CalPERS).  Ms. Boynton is a 
recognized expert in health care policy and health care information technology issues. 
 
Nadine Burke Harris, MD, MPH, Founder and CEO, Center for Youth Wellness. Dr. 
Burke runs this San Francisco-based comprehensive health and wellness center that 
integrates medical, mental health, holistic and social services for an evidence-based 
approach to improving the health and well-being of urban children and youth. 
    
Sophia Chang, MD, MPH, Director, California HealthCare Foundation’s Better Chronic 
Disease Care program, which focuses on improving clinical outcomes and quality of life 
for Californians with chronic diseases.  Dr. Chang was previously the director of the 
Veterans Health Administration’s Center for Quality Management in Public Health. 
 
Molly Coye, MD, MPH, Chief Innovation Officer, UCLA Health System.  Dr. Coye is an 
internationally recognized leader in advancing innovative approaches to healthcare 
delivery, adopting new technologies and shaping national health policy. 
 
Patricia “Pat” Crawford, DrPH, RD, Co-founder and Director, Atkins Center for Weight 
and Health, CE Nutritional Specialist, and Adjunct Professor, University of California, 
Berkeley.  Dr. Crawford has conducted extensive research in the prevention of 
childhood obesity.  She is currently leading studies evaluating the impact of programs 
and policies to improve the foods in California schools and is on the Institute of 
Medicine’s Standing Committee on Childhood Obesity Prevention. 
 
Steve Fields, MPA, Executive Director, Progress Foundation.  Mr. Fields was a 
member of the President’s Commission on Mental Health Task Panel on 
deinstitutionalization, rehabilitation and long-term care.  He has served three terms as 
the president of the California Association of Social Rehabilitation Agencies. 
 



Deborah “Debbie” Freund, PhD, MPH, President, Claremont Graduate University.  Dr. 
Freund is an internationally-recognized health economist, known in particular for her 
research in the areas of Medicaid and health care outcomes. 
 
Alan Glaseroff, MD, Director, Stanford Coordinated Care.  Dr. Glaseroff was previously 
the chief medical director for the Humboldt-Del Norte IPA and is nationally known for his 
innovations in the areas of primary care design, diabetes and self-management.  He 
was named California Family Physician of the Year in 2009. 
 
Neal Halfon, MD, MPH, Director, UCLA Center for Healthier Children, Families and 
Communities, and Professor of Pediatrics, Health Services and Public Policy.  Dr. 
Halfon is an internationally recognized expert on children’s health, health care, and 
health policy.  He currently directs the Health Measurement Network for the National 
Institute of Health funded National Children’s Study, and the Life Course Research 
Network for the federal Maternal and Child Health Bureau.   
 
Richard “Dick” Jackson, MD, MPH, Professor and Chair, Environmental Health 
Sciences, UCLA School of Public Health.  Dr. Jackson has done extensive work on the 
impact of the environment on health, particularly in children.  He also chaired the 
American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Environmental Health.  
 
Elizabeth “Beth” McGlynn, PhD, Director, Kaiser Permanente’s Center for 
Effectiveness and Safety Research.  Dr. McGlynn is an internationally known expert on 
methods for evaluating the appropriateness and quality of health care delivery.  She is a 
member of the Institute of Medicine and serves on several boards and national advisory 
committees. 
 
Lenny Mendonca, MBA, Senior Partner, McKinsey & Company, San Francisco. Mr. 
Mendonca has helped dozens of government, corporate and not-for-profit clients solve 
their most difficult management challenges and has written and spoken extensively on 
health care issues.  He is chair emeritus of the Bay Area Council and is chair of the 
Economic Institute of the Bay Area.   
 
Mary Pittman, DrPH, President and CEO, Public Health Institute (PHI). Dr. Pittman is a 
nationally recognized leader in improving community health, addressing health 
inequities among vulnerable people and promoting quality of care.  Her overarching 
goal is for PHI to become known for leadership in creating healthier communities. 
 
Wells Shoemaker, MD, Medical Director, California Association of Physician Groups 
and co-chair California Quality Collaborative.  Dr. Shoemaker has implemented 
successful programs across California to address health disparities, improve diabetes 
care and create employee wellness plans.   
 
Steve Shortell, PhD, MPH, MBA, Blue Cross of California Distinguished Professor of 
Health Policy and Management and Dean, School of Public Health at the University of 
California, Berkeley.  A leading health care scholar, Dr. Shortell has done extensive 



research identifying the organizational and managerial correlates of quality of care and 
of high performing health organizations.  He is an elected member of the Institute of 
Medicine of the National Academy of Sciences and is helping lead a number of 
initiatives to improve individual and community health. 
 
Anthony Wright, Executive Director, Health Access.  Mr. Wright is a leading voice for 
health care consumers in California, and since 2002, he has led the statewide health 
care consumer advocacy coalition for quality, affordable care for all Californians. 
 
Ellen Wu, MPH, Executive Director, California Pan-Ethnic Health Network.  Ms. Wu 
serves on numerous boards and advisory committees including the Managed Risk 
Medical Insurance Board, the California Budget Project and Oakland’s Parks and 
Recreation Advisory Commission.  She also teaches health policy and public health at 
San Francisco State University. 
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